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DEVON COUNTY COUNCIL
SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT PARTNER - PRIMARY PHASE

VISIT 5 - SUMMER TERM 2010
SUMMARY ANNUAL REPORT TO THE GOVERNING BODY

	School:     Bradworthy Community Primary




	Headteacher:


	R Stephenson
	Date of visit:
	06/07/10

	DCSF number:


	2213
	Chair of governors:
	B Radford

	SIP who carried out visit:


	D Brown


	Number on roll:
	145

	Contact adviser:


	N Chislett
	Time spent in school:
	1 hr



	Meeting attended by: Headteacher and the two management partnership chairs of governors 


PURPOSE OF REPORT:

· To provide a summary of the outcomes of SIP visits in 2009 -2010. For detailed information and references to the school’s SEF, please refer to SIP reports from previous visits.
SECTION 1: SCHOOL SELF- EVALUATION AND CAPACITY TO IMPROVE
School self - evaluation

School self-evaluation is good.  The headteacher uses a wide range of evidence on which to base the judgements of the school’s effectiveness.  He recognises that in the past he has somewhat under-sold the school, preferring to make judgements of good rather than outstanding, so the current challenge is to ensure that the leadership and governors examine closely the requirements of outstanding, determine how far the school is falling short of secure grade 1 judgements, and work to meet them.  However, an ongoing challenge has been to complete the revised SEF this year: the management partnership has rather interfered with this task.
Capacity for sustained improvement 
The school considers its capacity for sustained improvement is good with outstanding features and the SIP agrees with this judgement.  High standards have been maintained over a number of years and school improvement planning has been effective in securing improvement.  An example of this has been the improved pupil tracking and the development of new reports to parents.  
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SECTION 2: SUMMARY OF OVERALL EFFECTIVENESS

How well are pupils doing taking account of any variation?

Last year’s Ofsted inspection judged the school to be good, with the progress of pupils with learning difficulties to be outstanding.  The headteacher believes that these judgements are still relevant, with many outstanding features.
At the time of the report, data on the 2010 national tests was not yet available, but they were expected to be good.  

EYFS 2009

The data shows that the intake was broadly average, with good progress over the year.  The majority of children were in the 6-8 point range, with literacy being a weaker area, and knowledge and understanding of the world continuing to be an issue.  

Key Stage 1 2009
RAISEonline data shows that the Year 2 outcomes were broadly in line with or above national comparisons. All pupils reached Level 2 or above in reading and writing, and all but one in mathematics.  Level 3s were above expectations in writing and mathematics, and average point scores (APS) were significantly above national averages, particularly in writing.

KEY Stage 2 2009

Outcomes at Level 4 or higher and at Level 5  were above national averages in all subjects, with significantly above expectation scores at Level 5 in mathematics and science. Contextual Value Added (CVA) scores were significantly above national averages in all subjects and above in all group analyses.
This data indicates that the leadership could safely consider upgrading the school’s judgement of good with many outstanding features to outstanding. 

Personal development and well-being
The aspect of personal development examined in the autumn was the extent to which pupils contribute to the school and wider community.  
The school’s strengths in this area are the active involvement of all pupils in activities both inside the school and in the wider community.  For example, Year 6 pupils wrote a report to the parish council, the school council is pro-active in developments within the school, and the Community Fund event and village art display both involved pupils in acting as hosts.
Progress on agreed challenges for leadership and management
The school has responded well to some of the challenges identified in earlier visits, such as developing the role of subject leaders, improving the use of the school development plan and broadening the analysis of data to include vulnerable groups.  Other challenges are still on-going, such as further developing leadership skills and the level of challenge by governors, and writing the SEF has remained an outstanding issue.  It is now to be completed over the summer.
The quality of provision
In the spring term visit, the focus was on the use of assessment to support learning and on provision in the EYFS.  
The school judges the use of assessment to support learning as good.  Pupil questionnaires show that pupils have a good understanding of what they need to do next to improve; parents have yet to be surveyed on the recently-introduced termly reports, but informal feedback has been very positive.  The leadership would prefer the reporting system to embed for a year before formal evaluation with parents is carried out; the school plans further developments to get reports, self-assessment and targets on-line.

The school considers its strengths in this area are the very good recording system,  and the language used for assessment which is understood by the pupils.  As a result, self-assessment and awareness of next steps are also strengths.

The SIP agrees that the judgement of good for this aspect is secure.
The aspect of provision in the EYFS which the school chose to look at was the quality of the learning environment. Within the classroom suitable resources are available to provide a stimulating environment, with areas set out for different tasks and sufficient floor space for play.  During the visit, children were independently engaged in a range of activities, and were clearly enjoying their learning.  However, facilities for outside play were unsatisfactory.  As a result of the limited outside provision, children’s opportunities to make their own decisions about the free flow of activities between indoors and outdoors were severely restricted.  The teacher addressed these shortcomings by making the mornings more structured and adult-led, with more free-play in the afternoons.  She ensured all six areas of learning are met, and there are opportunities for child-initiated explorations within the classroom, but these are necessarily limited in scope.
Leadership and management
The headteacher leads by example in his own teaching, and sets high standards and expectations.  The staff share those values and demonstrate them in their own approach.  The management structure is being revised under the federation, with an emphasis on maintaining standards and driving them up even further.  The governors have been very involved in the federation process.  They are now very aware of the particular needs of the pupils, and they are fully engaged with parents and the community.  The management partnership is providing further opportunities for the development of leadership skills.
The impact of continuing professional development and/or external support

Continuing professional development is a strength of the school.  The role of subject co-ordinator is being developed to provide greater responsibilities, more time for the role to be fulfilled, and opportunities to work across the two sites.  The impact of this is already being seen in the enthusiastic leadership and independence being demonstrated by some of the staff.
SECTION 3: EMERGING PRIORITIES

The school is producing a joint school development plan for the federation.  It is detailed, with actions to be taken, those responsible, costs, timescale and expected outcomes.  The priorities for 2010-11 include:

· Developing the role of subject leaders

· Continuing the development of thinking skills and independent learning

In addition, the plan will include more specific actions for each school to promote greater consistency across the federation.  These priorities are entirely appropriate for the two schools, and match the evidence available.
SUPPORT LEVEL

	Has the SIP support level changed during the year?
	Yes
	No

	
	
	(


	Is the current support level appropriate?
	Yes
	No

	
	(
	


Dates of visits for 2010 - 2011
	
	Support level 1
	Support levels 2 and 3

	Autumn 2010
	
	17/11/10 a.m. (V1)

18/11/10 p.m. (V2 at Putford)

	Spring 2011
	
	17/02/11 a.m. (V3)

	Summer 2011
	
	23/06/11 (V4)

11/07/11 9.30 (V5 Govs)


ISSUES FOR THE LA

The SIP has reported the progress on the management partnership and proposed federation to take place in January 2011.
	Distribution: headteacher, chair of governors, Devon Learning and Development Partnership 
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